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Report to Planning and Environment Committee 

To: Chair and Members 
 Planning & Environment Committee  
From: John M. Fleming 
 Managing Director, Planning and City Planner 
Subject: Information Report 

Sidewalk Patio – Standards and Application Process 

Recommendation 

That, on the recommendation of the Managing Director, Planning and City Planner, the 
following actions be taken:  

(a) This report BE RECEIVED for information.  

(b) The Sidewalk Patio – Standards and Application Process document attached 
hereto as Appendix “A” BE RECEIVED; it being noted that review and approval 
of sidewalk patios will be implemented as an Administrative Practice. 

Executive Summary 

Purpose and the Effect of Recommended Action 

To formalize the application process, requirements and design standards for patios 
within the public right-of-way as an Administrative Practice, and introduce the attached 
Sidewalk Patios - Standards and Application Process as an administrative tool to be 
used in the review of proposed patios. 

Rationale of Recommended Action 

Various City Service Areas have been involved in the pilot project for temporary 
seasonal patios within the right-of-way. Through that process, issues of safety, 
accessibility, financial considerations and design have been monitored, evaluated and 
refined. The resulting Sidewalk Patio Standards and Application Process will ensure 
that sidewalk patios, going forward, address these concerns.  

Analysis 

1.0 Relevant Background 

Food establishments with a valid business license can obtain a Boulevard Café Permit 
to establish and operate a sidewalk patio within the municipal right-of-way. In 2012, a 
pilot project was introduced to allow sidewalk patios within municipally-owned on-street 
parking spaces. Council directed staff to develop guidelines that apply to patios on 
municipal sidewalks, as well as within on-street parking spaces.  
 
Approximately two to 6 Boulevard Café Permits are issued annually. Interest in the 
program has grown in Downtown as well as areas such as Wortley Village and Old East 
Village.  
 
Environmental and Engineering Services, Realty Services, Development and 
Compliance Services, and Planning Services have worked together to develop and 
refine standards for the location and design of patios, as well as formalize the 
application process. 
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2.0 Key Issues and Considerations  

The following issues and mitigation measures have been identified relating to both on-
boulevard and on-street patios: 
 

2.1 Safety 
Creating a safe and enjoyable environment on public property, particularly within the 
right-of-way, is of utmost importance. Locating patios adjacent to the traveled portion of 
the street introduces potential conflicts between patrons and vehicles. Through the 
attached standards, safety precautions will be implemented, including allowing enough 
room for vehicle overhangs, providing visual and physical markers for drivers, and 
ensuring a barrier is provided between patios and traveled portions of the street.  
 

2.2  Pedestrian Circulation 

Utilizing the public right-of-way for private dining areas takes away physical space that 
could be used for pedestrian circulation, amenities (such as benches) and other fixed 
and movable elements. The attached standards outline appropriate clearway widths, 
separation distances from existing utilities, and the appropriate location of movable 
elements (such as sandwich boards). The location and design of patios within the right-
of-way will ensure that accessibility and pedestrian movements are not compromised in 
the adjacent sidewalk areas, and that the addition of sidewalk patios enhances the 
streetscape environment.  
 

2.3 Liability 
The use of public property for private patios can present additional risk and liability for 
the City. As part of the sidewalk patio application process, business owners proposing 
patios are required to have third party liability insurance to cover any damages, or other 
losses associated with the patio on public property.  
 

2.4 Loss of On-street Parking 
The use of on-street parking spaces for patios, reduces available on-street parking and 
the associated revenue. Through the application process, proponents are required to 
pay an annual fee that is equivalent to the average revenue generated by an on-street 
parking space. This fee is booked to Parking and Licensing’s revenue.    

3.0 Conclusion 

Building on the success of the pilot project, this report acknowledges the approach 
moving forward will be to continue allowing sidewalk patios within boulevards and in on-
street parking spaces, city-wide, where they contribute positively to the public realm and 
meet the location and design standards set out in the attached Sidewalk Patio 
Standards and Application Process document.   
 
The attached Sidewalk Patio Standards and Application Process document addresses 
concerns related to pedestrian circulation, as well as separation and safety in close 
proximity to moving vehicles. The application process and fees will continue to address 
the loss of on-street parking spaces and associated revenue by requiring payment 
equivalent to the average revenue generated from a parking space per patio season.  
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Recommended by: 

 John M. Fleming, MCIP, RPP 
Managing Director, Planning and City Planner 



4 

Appendix A 

Appendix "(A)"  
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